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A RESOLUTION CALLING FOR AN INQUIRY BY THE HOUSE OF
REPRESENTATIVES, IN THE EXERCISE OF ITS OVERSIGHT FUNCTIONS, OF
THE NATIONAL SOLID WASTE MANAGEMENT COMMISSION AND RELEVANT

NATIONAL GOVERNMENT AGENCIES IN RELATION TO THE
IMPLEMENTATION OF THE ECOLOGICAL SOLID WASTE MANAGEMENT ACT

OF 2000 (REPUBLIC ACT 9003) AND ITS PROVISION ON
NON-ENVIRONMENTALLY ACCEPTABLE PRODUCTS OR PACKAGING

WHEREAS, Article II, Section 16 of the 1987 Constitution provides that the State
shall “protect and advance the right of the people to a balanced and healthful
ecology in accord with the rhythm and harmony of nature”;

WHEREAS, the Ecological Solid Waste Management Act (Republic Act 9003) was
enacted in 2001 pursuant to the said constitutional provision, to adopt a systematic,
comprehensive and ecological solid waste management program which shall, among
others, ensure the protection of public health and environment;

WHEREAS, Section 4 of RA 9003 established the National Solid Waste
Management Commission (the “Commission”), which is composed of 14 national
government agencies and private sector representatives, to oversee the
implementation of solid waste management plans and prescribe policies to achieve
the objectives of this law, including the preparation of the National Solid Waste
Management Framework;

WHEREAS, Section 4 of RA 9003 provides that the Secretaries of the member
agencies of the Commission shall formulate action plans for their respective
agencies to complement the National Solid Waste Management Framework;

WHEREAS, to assist the Commission in fulfilling its mandate, Section 7 of RA 9003
states that a National Ecology Center shall be established under the Commission to
provide consulting, information, training, and networking services for the
implementation of the provisions of this law;
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WHEREAS, Section 4(p) of RA 9003 specifically provides that the Commission shall
formulate and update a list of non-environmentally acceptable materials in
accordance with the provisions of this Act, and to conduct proper consultation with all
concerned industries to ensure a list that is based on technological and economic
viability;

WHEREAS, Section 29 of Republic Act 9003 emphasizes that within one (1) year
from the effectivity of the law, the Commission shall, after public notice and hearing,
prepare a list of non-environmentally acceptable products or packaging (“NEAPP”)
that shall be prohibited according to a schedule for phase-out to be determined by
the said Commission;

WHEREAS, the list of prohibited non-environmentally acceptable products or
packaging come with the condition that the Commission must find alternatives to
these which it will prohibit with the alternatives being not more than ten percent
greater cost than the said disposable product;

WHEREAS, the said list of prohibited NEAPP must be annually reviewed and
updated based on scientific and technical progress;

WHEREAS, thus far, the Commission has issued Resolution No. 1363, series of
2020 banning the use of unnecessary single-use plastics in government offices
(national, local, and all other government controlled offices), which considers the
following as unnecessary single-use plastics and are therefore banned: plastic cups
(lower than 0.2 mm in thickness), plastic drinking straws, plastic coffee stirrers,
plastic spoons, plastic forks, plastic knives, and plastic labo and thin-filmed sando
bags (lower than 15 microns), but it is worth noting that there are no guidelines or
status of the implementation of this Resolution despite many requests from
non-government organizations;

WHEREAS, recently, the Commission in a meeting on February 2021 approved the
first list on the NEAPP which includes just two items: plastic softdrink straws and
plastic coffee stirrers with the phaseout period for these two non-environmentally
acceptable plastics will be one year from the publication of the official resolution,
however, there is no official Resolution issued and released as of date;

WHEREAS, despite these legal mandates and budgetary support given in 2016 and
2017 amounting to about 1.3 Billion Pesos, the Commission has unjustifiably failed
to act on its ministerial function of preparing the list of NEAPP for the last 20 years;

WHEREAS, this massive delay in implementation has exacerbated the plastic
pollution crisis in the country to the point where we have become known as among
the top marine plastic debris polluters in the world with the largest source of single
use plastics leaking into the ocean;
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WHEREAS, a study by Ocean Conservancy shows that in 2015 the Philippines
produced 2.7 million metric tons of plastic waste with half a million metric tons of
plastic-waste leakage per year through (a) low-waste-density rural areas that do not
have collection services or have low collection rates, (b) that do not have collection
services or have low collection rates, (c) high-waste-density urban areas with
overburdened waste-management systems, (d) illegal dumping by trash haulers, and
(e) dump sites on waterways or informal or open dumpsites that are located near the
coast or waterway system;

WHEREAS, in another study by the Global Alliance for Incinerator Alternatives
(GAIA), the average Filipino uses 591 pieces of sachets, 174 shopping bags, and
163 plastic labo bags yearly; that is, 164 million pieces of sachets daily, almost 48
million shopping bags per day and 45.2 million pieces of plastic labo bags in a day;

WHEREAS, to make matters worse, the Asian Development Bank’s recent report in
April 2020 estimated that Manila could have been generating up to 280 tons of extra
medical waste per day during the peak of the pandemic;

WHEREAS, if no actions are taken to address the plastic pollution crisis in the
country, and in the entire world, the amount of plastics that could end up in the ocean
will triple by 2040, which is around 29 million metric tons in the next 20 years,
according to the Pew Charitable Trusts and SYSTEMIQ;

WHEREAS, there are compelling reasons to review the implementation of RA 9003
by its primary duty-bearers, the National Solid Waste Management Commission and
the member agencies thereof;

WHEREAS, despite the broad powers given to the Commission, and the mandates
provided to national government agencies and the National Ecology Center, there
are still no updated National Solid Waste Management Framework, concrete
guidelines and relevant action plans geared towards the implementation of the phase
out of non-environmentally acceptable products or packaging, including single use
plastics, as compared to other countries across the world that have already
implemented various forms of plastics bans;

WHEREAS, there continues to be no or insufficient provisions for personnel and
operational expenses in the General Appropriations Act in order to complete and
operationalize the organizational structure and staffing of the Commission, which is
properly under the Office of the President, as Chair;

WHEREAS, this is all the more alarming considering that the Philippines is an
archipelagic nation that is now navigating in a sea of plastics with majority of the
population who, directly dependent on the marine resources and ecosystems, are
now bearing the negative effects of plastic pollution in and around the coral reef
environments;
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NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Committee on Ecology of the
House of Representatives, in the conduct of its oversight functions, conduct an
inquiry in aid of legislation and audit of the National Solid Waste Management
Commission’s implementation of Republic Act 9003, particularly its mandate under
Section 29 thereof, to prepare a list of non-environmentally acceptable products or
packaging that shall be prohibited according to a schedule for phase-out;

RESOLVED, FURTHER, to enjoin the national government agencies to formulate
and present action plans for their respective agencies to complement the National
Solid Waste Management Framework;

RESOLVED, FINALLY, to enjoin the National Ecology Center to present concrete
plans to perform strictly its mandates, particularly to facilitate training and education
in integrated ecological solid waste management, establish and manage a solid
waste management information database, in coordination with the Department of
Trade and Industry (DTI) and other concerned agencies; promote the development
of a recycling market through the establishment of a national recycling network that
will enhance the opportunity to recycle; provide or facilitate expert assistance in pilot
modeling of solid waste management facilities; and develop, test, and disseminate
model waste minimization and reduction auditing procedures for evaluating options.

Adopted

LOREN LEGARDA
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